Westmoreland Town Board

Regular Meeting

August 11, 2014

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York with the following Board members present; Councilpersons David Husted, Scott Brown, Hubert Pritchard and Charles Hebbard. Also present was Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Recreation Director Jerrid Otis and six (6) residents.

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Audrey Lewis of 7413 E. Main Street advised the Board that her home was broken into over the weekend.  She is concerned about the old Mahan property next door to her and wants the Town to condemn it.  She stated that animals are getting into the house and feels it is a health and fire hazard.  Codes Officer Williamson stated he would look into it.

Councilman Pritchard stated he asked Jim Manning from the Cornell Cooperative Extension to come and relay information regarding the Farmland Protection Implementation Grant Program. Mr. Manning stated the program is directed by the NYS Department of Agriculture and Markets and is a very competitive program.  The program is a competitively funded program and purchases development rights of farm property.  An applicant offers a dollar amount per acre for the development rights of their property.  The land remains deeded to the applicant, however must always remain farmland.  Westmoreland had the only two (2) applicants from Oneida County.
Recreation Director, Jerrid Otis reported that he did have an outside company come in to determine where the leak is in the pool.  This company did determine that all nine (9) of the skimmers are leaking creating a substantial loss of water each day.  Mr. Otis has two (2) quotes to correct the problem;

1. Remove old concrete around the pool, replace all nine (9) skimmers and 2” pipe and replace all concrete.



$18,500.00
2. Replace all nine (9) skimmers and 2” pipe, removal and replacement of concrete to be done by the Town.



$12,460.00

Mr. Otis stated that something will have to be done for next year.  The pool can operate the way it is but is currently losing 2” to 3” of water every night.  He indicated that the Community Recreation does not have that kind of money so any repairs will be up to the Town.  
Councilperson Pritchard asked if possibly the suction line at the bottom of the pool creating the problem.  Mr. Otis stated that neither of the main lines was tested because the tests that were done indicated it was the skimmer lines that were leaking.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that currently there is very little filtration being done at the pool right now because so much water is being lost that the pump loses its prime.

Attorney Mattacola asked how business was at the pool.  Mr. Otis replied membership is up by about forty (40) children, however non-member attendance is down. Oriskany attendance is down this year and the fear is that when Oriskany sees the numbers, they won’t participate next year.
Mr. Otis advised the Board that two (2) fundraisers have been held.  The first was a swim-a-thon orchestrated by Jen Sabonis.  Members obtained pledges from outside sources and the children raised $750.00.  Because this fundraiser was done by the children, the money raised will be used to purchase items the children can use while at the pool.  It was thought the children should see the fruits of their labor.

The second fundraiser was the chicken bar-b-cue held August 9, 2014.   The fundraiser sold out by 2:15 P.M and made $1,250.00.  It was very well received by the Community.
The pool will also be selling t-shirts and towels with a Westmoreland Pool logo on them.

The association has approximately $6,400.00 in their checking account, so they should be able to make it through with payroll for this year.  Supervisor Eisnor added he thinks they may be short on the payroll tax that is due by December 31, 2014.  Mr. Otis added that the Pool Director has always been given a stipend at the end of the year as part of the positions compensation.  The Pool Director was told that “hopefully” the Association will be able to pay that this year.
Recreation Director Otis asked the Board to consider advising the Community Recreation Association that their services will no longer be required to run the pool.  He suggested that an all new volunteer board be established to assist him in overseeing the pool and the park, to organize fundraisers and carry them out and to establish other community functions such as concerts, Westmoreland Days etc.  Mr. Otis added that applying for the 501C designation will be imperative in order to carry out such events.

Recreation Director Otis stated that the cameras at the park are all up and running and the ditch for the cable has been filled and re-seeded.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that there are still some issues to be worked out.  When we originally set this up, the pan was to mount the cameras to the buildings.  Since that time poles have been erected and the cameras are mounted to the poles.  This has caused some issues with the clarity of the pictures and the cameras do not provide facial recognition being transmitted to the recorder. Councilperson Hebbard stated that this could be rectified by upgrading the cameras to multi-focal cameras for an additional $80.00 per camera.  
Discussion went back to the pool when Mr. Otis asked what to do about the Community Recreation Association.  There was concern over the Association filing the final payroll tax.
Councilperson Pritchard asked Councilperson Hebbard if he felt the cameras at the park will prove worthwhile considering all the additional work and expenses associated with it.  Councilperson Hebbard stated he feels this project will more than pay for itself in the savings the Town will see from not having to replace or fix the vandalism that occurs.

Jerrid Otis asked about winterizing the cameras.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that the cameras will be fine; the DVR will need to be protected in cold weather.

The Supervisor asked for the Highway Report.  Highway Superintendent Eddy is absent; however Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young is here.  The following report was submitted:

A) We have completed the project at the Town Park for the security cameras, ditches have 

                been filled in, top soil spread and the ditches seeded.

B)  Nova Chip is completed on Creaser and Skinner Roads.  Fairway Drive has been fiber  

matted.
C) The fuel pump has been hit by lightening again and all the fuel data lost.  Lynette is in the

 process of retrieving the information by hand from the print sheet.
D) Only one sand bid has been received.  Poland Sand and Gravel bid came in lower than last     

        years hauling price.  We are awaiting approval from the Board.
Supervisor Eisnor commented on the sand bid price received from Poland Sand and Gravel.  He advised the Board that a copy of fuel account was submitted by the Highway Superintendent as a source of revenue to pay for the hauling of the sand.

132 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to award the Sand Bid to Poland Sand and Gravel for $8.65 per ton delivered for an approximate annual cost of $53,630.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that the Highway Superintendents Clerk and the Water Clerk Lynette Vanbenschoten has been out often lately and will be gone now for over a month.  He is concerned about how Superintendent Eddy will handle this and the added pressure it places on the Supervisors Clerk and the Town Clerk.

Attorney Mattacola indicated that he has reviewed the Oneida County ditching agreement.  He believes there is new language in the agreement which requires the Town to submit a voucher to the County for the number of man hours worked and the equipment used.  Deputy Highway Superintendent Young stated this will not create a problem as both categories have always been tracked and logged.
Councilperson Pritchard asked whether Superintendent Eddy has made any attempt to use the boom mower to mow the back side of the ditches.  Deputy Superintendent Young stated that the boom mower is really worn out.  There is very little control over the arm and makes using it cumbersome.

133 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor and Highway Superintendent to sign the Oneida County Ditching Agreement.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked Deputy Superintendent Young for representing the Highway Department and asked for the Assessors report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported: 
I am down loading new forms for the year 2015 Exemptions. Then I will print extra copies.  I will be looking to get more classes in that are close.  We loaded the computer so I can start next year’s work. I will be loading the new computer with help from the State on August 14, 2014, as they need to do it, the County can’t. 
The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported:

	Month
	Jul-14
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	7/1/14
	2014-0053
	Haberer
	Eileen
	6055 Lower Lawrence St
	288.000-2-1
	Addition
	$29.00

	7/1/14
	2014-0054
	Westmoreland Development Co
	 
	5325 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-71
	Commercial Bldg
	$2,766.00

	7/1/14
	2014-0055
	Lazarra
	Tom
	5609 Boyd Road
	287.000-1-47
	Septic
	$45.00

	7/8/14
	2014-0056
	Regan
	Michael
	6189 West Carter Road
	273.000-1-48
	Demolition Ag Bld
	$25.00

	7/8/14
	2014-0057
	Huther
	Joanne
	5775 Scadden Road
	288.000-2-17
	Addition
	$38.00

	7/10/14
	2014-0058
	Denslow
	Thomas
	4863 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-56.4
	Septic
	$45.00

	7/10/14
	2014-0059
	Seymour
	Burton
	6578 NYS Route 5
	325.000-1-35.3
	Septic repair
	$45.00

	7/10/14
	2014-9995
	Klis
	Jason
	5353 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-68
	Special payment
	$150.00

	7/15/14
	2014-0060
	Carrier
	Travis
	6397 Lowell Road
	301.000-2-5.6
	Solar panel
	$25.00

	7/15/14
	2014-0061
	Gibson
	William
	7452 Pryor Road
	327.000-6-50.1
	Solar panel
	$25.00

	7/15/14
	2014-0062
	Tierney
	Joseph
	5905 NYS Route 233
	289.000-2-62
	Deck
	$38.00

	7/15/14
	2014-0063
	Getbehead
	Robert
	6277 NYS Route 233
	274.000-1-46.4
	Garage
	$54.00

	7/17/14
	2014-0064
	Collins
	MIchael
	5303 Graves Road
	303.000-1-66.4
	Sign
	$15.00

	7/17/14
	2014-0065
	Denslow
	Thomas
	4853 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-56.4
	Alteration
	$44.00

	7/17/14
	2014-0066
	Lynch
	Joel
	5180 Tudman Road
	301.000-2-37.3
	Deck
	$24.00

	7/24/14
	2014-0067
	Maher
	Jennifer
	5130 Peckville Road
	315.000-1-17.1
	Use Variance
	$150.00

	7/29/14
	2014-0068
	Usyk
	Leeann
	6906 Lowell Road
	302.000-2-38.2
	Addition
	$38.00

	7/29/14
	2014-0069
	Zaffino
	David
	6792 Valley View Road
	336.000-3-2.11
	Garage
	$54.00

	7/29/14
	2014-0070
	Baranowski
	Paul
	5989 Eureka Road
	288.000-1-37
	Shed
	$20.00

	7/29/14
	2014-0071
	Westmoreland Development Co
	 
	5325 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-71
	Septic
	$45.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$3,675.00


Codes Officer Williamson reported that visited the site on Skinner Road that residents have been complaining about.  He witnessed two (2) chicken coops on platforms and a fenced in area containing ducks, geese and chickens. He stated there is a camper parked on the lot but does not appear that anyone is living in it.  This parcel is in an agricultural area even thought there are piles of debris laying around he did not think there was anything the Town could do about it.  Councilperson Pritchard asked why these pens would be any different from an accessory building, as the Town does not allow accessory buildings on a property without a residence.  The Codes Officer replied that his understanding of an accessory building was one used by the resident of the household, not animals.  Attorney Mattacola asked if the Town was getting complaints and the reply was; yes a few.

Codes Officer Williamson stated he has been working with the Town Attorney on the Dix Road property.  Attorney Mattacola stated that progress is being made.  The property is slowly being cleaned up however there is still a septic problem.  The residents have been given a one (1) month extension to correct the sewer issue. 
Mr. Williamson indicated that he attended the Planning Board meeting on August 4, 2014.  The Planning Board approved the site plan for Mr. Legg to operate a fifteen (15) car used car lot on the property he leases on Route 233.  The Codes Officer stated that given the current laws, the Planning Board had no recourse other than issue the permit.  He suggested the Board consider taking action to revise the Zoning Laws to preclude any additional car lots.

Councilperson Husted told the Codes Officer that there is still water running out of the driveway and into the road at 5790 Eureka Road.  Discussion continued and Codes Officer Williamson suggested the Councilperson Husted report it to Ed Jeffers at Oneida County DPW.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and called attention to the Water District Report.

     Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Purchased 4 new “No Lead” water meters. These were purchased because of a change that came down from the Health Department requiring all meters to be “Lead Free”. Our meter charge needs to be reviewed because the cost of these meters more than doubled.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

· Attended an 8-hour class in water pump maintenance that was given in Cortland.

· Quarterly Stage 2 Disinfection Byproduct sampling is due on August 12th.

· Annual Nitrate sampling will be performed in August.

· Construction of a new surgical building on Rt. 233 is beginning soon. The GC for the job contacted me about drawing water off of a hydrant if needed during construction. I informed him to contact the Town Supervisor for permission. If permission is given I informed him that a “Back-flow preventer” must be attached to the hydrant before using and I needed to inspect it prior to use. He told me that they would probably only need no more than a thousand gallons but more than likely less.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Quarterly Stage 2 Disinfection Byproduct sampling is due on August 12th.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Completed semi-annual water flushing of all hydrants.
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported, in July we loaned out 1,400 items, registered four (4) new patrons, and purchased twelve (12) new books for $180.64. The annual Mid-York access fee is $250.00. 

Summer Reading Program theme this year was “Fizz, Boom, Read”:

July 7- The Twin Magicians preformed magic tricks and made balloon animals. Sixty-two children attended. Books on magic featured.

July14, Bubblemania, Bubbles, juggling, and mime music. Fifty-four children received bottles of bubbles to compete in games with bubbles. Recipes for different bubble mixtures handed out.

July21, Thirty-seven children decorated clay flower pots and planted a flower. Each child received a Spin Wheel toy and competed in skilled games. Books were read on how a seed grows.

July 28, Pool party. We had to cancel due to rain. Nineteen children came to board room for a movie “Free Birds” and we made hot fudge Sundays.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Mrs. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

· Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported; Continued reviewing and revising hydro-fracking ban and necessary SEQR documents,

· Contacted the County regarding Workers’ Compensation Insurance transfer,

· Represented town in case regarding codes violation, and 

· Assisted the town board with multiple miscellaneous issues.

Attorney Mattacola spoke of the Hydro-fracturing Ban.  He indicated that once we hear back from our Planning Board with their recommendation, the SEQR form can be sent with the application to the County.
Supervisor Eisnor asked the Attorney if he had heard anything back from the County regarding the Town of Westmoreland’s withdrawal from the County’s Workers Compensation Plan.  Attorney Mattacola replied he has not heard anything and will reach out again on August 12, 2014.

The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported in July, the Town Clerk’s office sold ten (10) new dog licenses, renewed seventy-two (72) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license, for $612.00.  Of that, $106.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $506.00, which includes $31.00 in late fees.

On July 3, 2014 fourteen (14) late notices were sent out for dogs due in June 2014.  Renewal notices, for sixty-two (62) dogs due in August, were sent out July 29, 2014.

DECALS sales totaled $7.00, of which the Town realized $.28 in commissions.

There was one (1) marriage licenses issued in July for a total of $40.00, of which the Town realized $17.50, twenty (20) certified copies were issued for $200.00 and one (1) genealogy request for $66.00.

Thirteen (13) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Communications received:

1. Lee Clasen, Pestech Pest Solutions- request to be placed on bid list for pest control for the Town.

2. New York State Environmental Facilities Corporation- notification of CWSRF and DWSRF grant applications are now available.

3. The Bishop Printshop, Inc. - information pertaining to materials need to conduct a dog enumeration.

4. Town of Westmoreland- notification to employees of open enrollment for health insurance.

5. Westmoreland Town Board- recommendation to the Westmoreland Planning Board regarding used car dealerships in the Town.

Checks received:
1. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-June


$         144.08

2. Westmoreland Central School
fuel



$    11,234.01

3. County of Oneida


additional snow removal 
$      3,521.00

4. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-June 

$      5,760.00

5.  C.O.C.V.A.C.



fuel 



$      1,921.82

6. County of Oneida


fuel may-August

$    34,332.05     

7. Westmoreland Fire District

fuel 5/31 to 6/30

$      1,063.30

8. Westmoreland Fire District          
½ actuary fee


$      1,750.00

9. Park Rental



Holzhauer


$           25.00

10. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers- June

$      9,392.00


11. C.O.C.V.A.C.



fuel 



$      2,062.31

12. E-Z Riders



fuel



$         416.24
The Town Clerk advised the Board that NYMIR conducted our inspection today.  No major issues were identified and a written report is forthcoming.  The Town is also scheduled for a fire extinguisher inspection on August 13, 2014.

Councilperson Pritchard advised the Board that he is applying for recognition for recognition from the State of New York for being an active farm for over 100 years.  As part of the application process he is asking the Board to write a letter specifying the years of service that both he and Nancy have given the Town.   
 134 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to write a letter to New York State Agricultural Society relating the years of service provided to the Town by Hubert and Nancy Pritchard.  Supervisor Eisnor and Councilpersons Brown, Hebbard and Husted voted AYE. Councilperson Pritchard abstained.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Councilperson Husted indicated that he has not had enough time to research the LED street light issue but will try to have something for next month.

Councilperson Hebbard indicated there are only four (4) stragglers in the Tindall Water District that have not changed over their meter.  He is still attempting to contact the owners to get appointments set up.

Discussion continued.

Councilperson Brown indicated that he spoke with Greg Trembley in Tindall Manor again, and he is still experiencing water puddling in his front yard.  Supervisor Eisnor asked Councilperson Brown to meet with Ted Flint at the property to discuss the issue.
Supervisor Eisnor explained the health care options given full time employees this year.  He indicated there were several options to choose from, but his intention was to stay as close as possible to the coverage offered in 2013.  As a result two (2) plans were offered; Silver 4 and Gold 9.  The Town had one (1) person sign up in Silver 4 and six (6) in Gold 9.    Three employees have dropped out of coverage.  In 2013, it cost the Town around $73,000.00, if we keep the Town’s contribution the same in 2014 the cost to the Town will be $51,000.00.  

135 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to keep the Town’s health insurance contributions the same as 2013 (80/20).  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor suggested an All Board Meetings to discuss and update some items in the Zoning Laws.  There have been a few omissions noted and a few suggestions from the Planning and Zonings Boards.   Roger Crary from the Planning Board explained that the square footage was omitted from a single family home in and R2 and R3 district in the 1994 version of the Zoning Laws.  The 2006 version was taken directly from the 1994 version and therefore omitted from the current Zoning Laws.
Attorney Mattacola suggested that the group that worked on the 2006 Zoning Book get back together to review and re-vamp the current zoning.  That way, any and all changes can be made with one (1) public hearing and motion.  Mr. Crary also suggested that the comprehensive plan should be more thoroughly incorporated into the zoning laws.  Codes Officer Williamson stated that sub-division laws also need to be incorporated in the zoning laws.
Attorney Mattacola suggested that rather than an All Boards Meeting, have the Planning and Zoning Boards prepare a list of suggestions of what needs to be updated.  Those suggestions can then be addressed by a smaller group integrate into the zoning laws.
The Supervisor spoke of another utility audit company that has approached the Town.  This company, Troy & Banks; audits our street lighting utility bills to determine if we were overcharged.  There is no upfront fee; however the company does take 40% of any savings they find us for the first year and 30% a year for the next three (3) years.
136 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to sign the contract with Troy & Banks to conduct an audit of the Westmoreland utilities, specifically the street lighting.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that he did receive a letter from the Planning Board Chairman, Mark Crane.  The letter indicated that because there are no laws currently on the books to prevent used car lots, the Planning Board had no recourse but to allow Mr. Legg to open a used car lot.  They have limited him to fifteen (15) cars.

The Supervisor asked the Board how they wanted to handle the repairs that need to be made at the pool.  After a discussion it was decided to run the pool as is for the remainder of this year.  Mr. Otis will obtain additional quotes for the repairs and the Board will address the issue after the pool closes in September.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the need for a budget modification.

137 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the following Budget Modification for the Tindall Water District:
From SW1-8320.400 

to 

SW1-8330.400 

$367.98
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

138 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the Supervisors, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

139 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of July 14, 2014.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

140 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follow:

Tindall Water


voucher #6


which totals
$27,550.00

Westmoreland Water

vouchers #46 through #49
which totals
$  1,951.45
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

141 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #176 through #201, which total $30,771.30.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

142 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid vouchers #288 through #330 of the General Fund, totaling $30,121.82.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor advised the Board a meeting will be held here on September 2, 2014 at 6:00 P.M. with the Town of Kirkland to discuss the possibility of extending the water districts.  He asked that Councilperson Pritchard be in attendance.  The next regular Board meeting will be held September 8, 2014 at 6:30 P.M.
Mr. Joe Sampson of Shumaker advised the Board that he has had experience with repairing leaks by pouring a liquid into the pipes.  This liquid then hardens along the outer rim of the pipe thus plugging any leak that may exist.  He suggested the Town look into that problem to correct the leaks at the pool.
He also suggested a camera at the park that will zoom, pan and rotate thus covering a larger area with fewer cameras.

143 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:16 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
